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Indigenous Dental Health is Crying out for Special Treatment 

 
The National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation (NACCHO) and 
the National Rural Health Alliance (NRHA) have written to Minister Tony Abbott 
seeking a commitment that the new dental initiative in MedicarePlus will give priority 
attention to Indigenous patients. 
 
Tony McCartney, Chair of NACCHO, said today that improving the health of 
Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people should be the nation’s number one 
priority - and oral and dental health is one of the most serious parts of the challenge.  
“Indigenous Australians have a higher incidence of cardiovascular disease and 
diabetes, both of which are related to oral and dental health.  The inclusion of selected 
dental care in Medicare provides a major opportunity to make progress on this.  
Indigenous people should be a priority because of the higher incidence of these 
diseases and their impact on quality of life and life expectancy,” Mr McCartney said. 
 
Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders have poorer oral health than the rest of the 
community. Over 16 per cent are edentulous compared with the overall Australian 
figure of 10 percent. Indigenous Australians have worse periodontal health, despite 
their lower average age, and Indigenous children are also much worse off in terms of 
dental disease and have a high level of untreated decayed teeth. 
 
Poor oral health often creates a situation where the overall health of a person is 
compromised.  Too often poor oral health results in people adopting poor diet 
resulting in serious illness.  Such illnesses include cardiovascular disease and 
diabetes. 
 
An Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Oral Health Action Plan was produced at a 
Workshop in September 2002 and no time would be too soon to begin working on it.  
The National Strategic Framework for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health 
also recognises the impact of poor oral health on chronic disease and self-esteem.   
 
There are still important information gaps in oral health and representative surveys 
should be conducted.  Access and equity issues to dental services should be looked at 
for all people in rural and remote Australia.   
 
The new proposals in MedicarePlus provide a major opportunity to progress action on 
these fronts.  There will be an additional MBS item to support access to dental 
treatment “for patients with a chronic or complex condition and significant dental 
problems which are related to their illness”.  A separate item number under Medicare 
will provide access to treatment in a dental care plan for such patients.  Over 69,000 
dental care plans will be covered and the Alliance believes that a substantial 
proportion of these should be for Indigenous patients. 
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For this to occur there will need to be a strong relationship between individual GPs 
and their Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander patients.  However, ideally, given that 
statistics show that almost 75 percent of GPs never treat an Aboriginal patient, a 
major part of the program could and should be delivered through medical officers 
employed by Aboriginal community controlled health services.  This work would also 
help to identify areas short of dentists and oral hygienists, and underpin the dental 
workforce initiatives that are sorely needed. 
 
Mr McCartney said it should be emphasised that poor oral and dental health was but 
symptomatic of the appalling health status of Aboriginal Australians. 
 
Both he and Ms McAlpin called on the Prime Minister and Opposition Leader Mark 
Latham to officially declare that they would make Aboriginal health a national 
priority. 
 
“That level of bipartisan commitment is the only way the health status of Aboriginal 
people will be improved”. 
 
Further information: Sue McAlpin, Chairperson, NRHA  02 6933 2684 

Tony McCartney, Chair, NACCHO  0417 316 196 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Visit ‘Publications and News’ at www.ruralhealth.org.au 
for all the Alliance’s policy documents on rural and remote health. 

 


